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The Campus Development Committee meeting was called to order at 12:35 p.m. by the Chairperson, 
Nelson Oliveira.

Members Present:  Nelson Oliveira – Chairperson; Tina Andersen-Wahlberg (Admin); Neil Carthew (CSEA); 
Susie Chin (Guild); Byron Delto  (Joint Faculty);  Jon Gold (Joint Faculty); Gary Montecuollo (Admin); 
Lee Miller Parks (Joint Faculty); Rick Perez (Admin); Alfred Ramirez (Admin); Paul Schlossman  (Admin); 
Frankie Strong (CSEA); Alyssa Acevedo (ASGCC); Jacquelline Tapia (ASGCC).

Resources Present: Ron Nakasone (Resource); Dan Padilla (Resource); Jim Spencer (NTD/Resource); 
Shoji Takeshima (NTD/Resource).
Absent: Guido Girardi (Resource); Jill Lewis (Admin/Resource for I.S.); Mary Mirch (Resource);
Dr. Jim Riggs/Interim Superintendent/President (Resource); Donna Voogt (Admin); Yvette Ybarra (Senate).  
Guests:  None.
Quorum: 14 out of 17 voting members present.  4 resources.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – February 7, 2013 (there was no March meeting)
It was MSC (Frankie/Lee Parks) to approve the minutes of February 7, 2013.  Approval was unanimous.  
OLD BUSINESS:

1) Scope of Secondary Effects          

	The Scope of Secondary Effects has been tabled, pending recommendations from the Facilities Master Plan task force on the following subjects:
a) Allocation of space in new bldg.

Follow-up in future

b) Identification of vacated space

Follow-up in future

c) Allocation of net new space process
Follow-up in future  


	Outcome




2) Locksets Specified for the LCS Building                                                     Shoji Takeshima (NTD)                            
	Lab College Services (LCS) has the capability to lock doors from the inside (in case of a security issue or situation). Shoji brought a sample of the door knob.

When a person has the key, they can unlock it from the outside as well as from the inside and everything goes back to normal.

The deadbolt does not allow you to egress/no emergency egress/exit.  Every instructor should have their keys.  Office keys may work.  To avoid students tempering with locking doors from the inside.       

Discussion about different options.  One is using remote access cards.  Replacing the 
manual key with a card reader device.  Have an example of that at the Math Instruction Center.  

The access system we have now is for any given building, a person has key access to their office, access to the front door to the building.   A Division Chair will also have access to other offices.  It can be arranged that one key opens multiple doors.  For example access to multiple purpose classrooms.

Shoji: a building may have 6-7 exterior doors and having a card reader just for these exterior doors (not interior doors).  Shoji to look at the additional cost for the card reader.  

Get an alternative bid.  The benefit is that you can remotely lock doors and set up the computer to lock automatically. 

Montecuollo supports the idea and it is a step in the right direction, starting with the new building LCS.  

Andersen: dead bolt with lever is a better choice.  To consider that alternative as well.

Nelson wants to explore more.

Ramirez: keys have codes.  Can find out who used the door.  Cal State LA has this system too.
LCS project: (Spencer) $1 million built-in inflation factored in cost for each year delay.  Should expect inflation.


	Outcome

Outcome

Action: shoji to get a bid for a card reader just for the exterior doors of a building.




3) Risk Assessment of the Verdugo Gym – Recommendations                    Nelson Oliveira (Chair)
	Update on making the Men’s Gym a safe place.  This committee recommended to have 
a risk assessment on how to improve the safety of the Gym.  
1) Restrict the elevator from 11:00pm – 6:00am.  Still working on it.

2)    2)   “Exit” signage going down the stairs (not to use the Gym but the other side going to                  

3)          the Fitness Center).                                                                                                                       

4)          Samir Abou Rass met with the Fire Marshall who confirmed that the door at the                                  

5)          bottom of the stairs leading to the Gym is actually a convenience door and not                

6)          an exit door.  The Fire Marshall was surprised to see a push bar on the door              

7)          indicating that it is a fire door when it is not, so that push bar is not needed.  
8)          The exit sign pointing to the right towards the Fitness Center is enough.  This will 

9)          make that area safer. 
10)     3)  Damaged window was repaired.  (Dan took care of it)
11)     4)  VG 114: convenience door going to the female restrooms was locked permanently.
12)     5)  Need signage for trespassers.  Jon Gold and Gary Montecuollo are working with the  

13)          legal office for correct verbiage.  At next meeting, the signs will probably be ready.

Plan for extra patrol on Sunday nights. Called the Glendale Police who found 8-10 individuals on campus.  They were able to come in as the door was left ajar.  Don’t want unauthorized people to be on campus and use the facilities (ex. the showers).
The Risk Assessment and safety of the Men’s Gym issue will be finalized at the next Campus Development meeting (5/2/13).


	Outcome

No trespass sign verbiage
Safety of Gym to be finalized at next meeting



Nelson’s Update on the Lab/College Services Building 
	At the March 18, 2013 (Board Meeting), Cumming co. was hired to help GCC put together a bid package.  We have appropriated the funds, need to submit the package to the Chancellor’s office in order to get approval and be able to go out for bid.  (4-6 weeks for approval).  Once approved, can go out for bid solicitation.
May 4 – 15, 2013, deliver the package to the Chancellor’s office.

June 1 – mid June, 2013, get the release to go out for bids.

We are reviewing the plan and the specifications.  Lundgren (a previously used management co.) with the help of NTD did a constructability report.  We are checking the plans.  We are also working with an attorney on the prequalification documentation.  We have a balanced prequalification questionnaire.  Our effort is to seek the best available professional to build the LCS building.
1 year warranty from the construction co.  Latent defects (10 years).  Roof 15-20 years extended warranty.  Warranty varies from 1 – 10 years.


	Outcome




4) Shoji will continue to check if additional points can be obtained            Shoji Takeshima (NTD)
for Charging Stations
	LEED points for charging stations or fuel efficient vehicle parking.  Get only one point for that credit.
Under low emission and fuel efficient vehicle parking spaces, get one point.  

There are 3 options:  1)  provide the vehicles for full time occupancy and parking                                             

                                       spaces
                                   2) provide preferred parking for fuel efficient vehicles for  

                                       5% of the total parking space
                                   3) install alternative fuel refueling stations for 3% of the total
                                       capacity of the site   

NTD went with option #2 on the design (designate preferred parking for fuel efficient vehicles).  We have a total of 7 spaces designated for these vehicles.  This does not preclude us from also having the charging stations in as an added feature (depends on budget).
Don’t get extra points for doing the other options.

We already have 2 charging stations.  Eventually we will add more charging stations in the parking lot South of the LCS building, North of Tennis Courts.
Will have 7 bases for charging stations (maybe 3 units)

	Outcome




5) Shoji’s  follow-up with more information for Measurement                       Shoji Takeshima (NTD)
and Verification Plan to monitor the energy and water usage 
6) Check if only Parking Spaces (or Charging Stations) are required           Shoji Takeshima (NTD)                                                                                             
for Fuel Efficient Vehicles

	Shoji checked the LEED score card.  It is a “maybe” not a “yes”.  Need to add 
monitoring devices to the HVAC and electrical systems to get this “point”.  Extra cost.  
Nelson: because of Prop 39, GCC looking into adding more meters in several locations, Plan II, which is phase I of the structural renovation.  May be part of that project.  Metering in order to know the usage of our energy.

	Outcome

Outcome




NEW BUSINESS:

1)  2013 Five Year Plan Priority List  (Version II)                                              JIM SPENCER (NTD)       
	Distributed 2012/13 Projects Priority Order list – Versions I, II and III.

Due July 1, 2013.  There is an annual mandate to submit it to the Chancellor’s office.

Version #2: Spencer went through the projects 1 – 15.  None of the projects were funded because of the budget situation.
Spencer took the previous year’s projects and moved them one year up. 
Removed (1) the Allied Health/Aviation Lab project 2006/07.

Marilyn Keithley (Campus Planning Group) – indicated her willingness to continue to do the input.  She offered to come down (once) and do a training session of the 5 year plan.  Many Districts do their own 5 year plan.  Spencer has never done the input nor does he wish to do it in the future.
1) Lab/College Services bldg. shows a completion date in the Fall of  2016-17
Eliminate all trailer court, freeing up a huge amount of space.  Net gain 13,580 sq.feet
      Construction will start after July 2013, two years of construction (October 2015), 

      occupancy 2016/17.
2) 1937 PE building: approved by the State (FPP).  Keeps being delayed because there                                                                                                                                                                                         
       is no new money.  Waiting for funds.
3) AA building Modernization: Doing an FPP this year.  FPP required this year.  Had done one last year.
       Estimate on PE and AA was $24 million.  Was overestimated and because of that    
       was sent to the bottom of the list.  Believe it will cost $10 million less.  Will get a new
       estimate on PE & AA.
4) Auditorium Modernization/Secondary Effects: Auditorium IPP this year (it is the only

new IPP this year).
5) Remodel San Rafael building/Secondary Effects of the Lab College Services.

6)  Remodel Admin and Arroyo Seco/Secondary Effects of the Lab College Services. 
These two projects cannot start until the LCS project is done.  (2017/18).
7)  Library Expansion. 

8)  Land Acquisition (Garfield Campus).  Is not State fundable.
9)  Land Acquisition (Main Campus). Is not State fundable.  Has to come from District  
 money.  Measure G money or the need for a new bond money.    

Perez: Are Secondary Effects covered under bond money?  Spencer believes that there is some money set aside ($1.5 million).
10)   Remodel Garfield/Secondary Effects.
11)   Library/Learning Center – Garfield.  Tropico bldg.  Library or Learning Center.
12)   Career/Technical Education Center.
13)   New student Services Center/Garfield.

14)   Garfield Parking.

15)   Remodel Advanced Technology/Secondary Effects.
Nelson believes that there will be some money left over after the LCS building is completed and that money can be used for remodeling/cosmetics and secondary effects. 

Guido’s Task Force:  There is a spread sheet prepared by NTD that shows which departments will move to LCS when completed and which departments will move to the vacated spaces.  Work in progress. 
Suggestion that when the Task Force has completed its task, to post the results on line so that everyone can see it.  This discussion will continue at the next Campus meeting.

Montecuollo:  There has been some on-going discussion with the Joint Parking Authority.  Parking revenue is shared between GCC and the Joint Parking Authority.  Bond tax will expire in 2014.
The discussion will continue at the next Campus Development meeting.
	Outcome

Outcome

Task Force brief follow-up at next meeting



OTHER:

NEXT MEETING:  May 2, 2013

Respectfully submitted by:
Margaret Nadir
Facilities Coordinator
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